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Meeting Minutes
 Board of Management

September 14, 2021 Virtual and in person 6pm
Attendance: Jim Carrington (Co-Chair) – Zoom; Paul Shettell (Treasurer) – in person; Nancy Dudley (Co-Chair) – in person; Matt Reaume (Economic Development) – Zoom; Connie Beneteau (BIA) – in person; Mike Plante (BIA) – in person; Marjorie Crew (MCK Council) – Zoom; Sgt. Doug Cowell (CK Police)

Guest: Hetty Hunter (Air Lines Café)
 Nancy welcomed everyone for attending tonight’s meeting; as we waited for a few more to arrive.
A motion was made to Approve the Agenda first by Marjorie and seconded by Mike. All were in favour. Motion was approved.

Sergeant Cowell reviewed the police report that was emailed out to everyone. In July there was almost nothing to report but in August the Downtown Chatham Centre had new owners. The new owners are observing and reporting incidents. 5th Street had social disorder issues.

A motion was made to Accept the Police Report, first by Mike and seconded by Marjorie. All were in favour. Motion was approved.
Nancy asked if there were any business arising from the previous Meeting Minutes. The CPTED will be discussed in the Board Reports. Seeing there are no other business arising from the previous Meeting Minutes, Nancy asked for a motion to approve them.

A motion was made to accept the Previous Board Meeting Minutes first by Mike and second by Marjorie. All were in favour and Meeting Minutes were approved.

Nancy asked if there were any declaration of conflict of interest? Seeing none, we moved on.

Board Reports:
Co-Chair:  Nancy Dudley reported on business updates: the west end of King Street has seen businesses open during the pandemic. Pour Decisions Wine Co.; prem; Tansea Sunless Studio; and taste will open soon. The building where the Loft is has Strong Financial and Dawson Signs. The Air Lines Café has opened and Willy’s 420 is moving into their new building soon. There is a new hairdresser at 158 King and Top Team Construction is in the old Hear of the Shepard. Sweet & Salty Crepe Café is doing really well and Turns and Tales is not open as of yet. We did hear that Simply Shoes is closing downtown Chatham.
Connie has generated a spread sheet with all the issues identified that directly affect the downtown area. The owners have been identified based on the tax roll. The only access we have to the owners of the areas identified on CPTED is corporate names and addresses we use for the AGM. Nancy and Connie will work on the next steps with the CPTED.
Secretary: Clair Culliford was not available so the secretary’s two concerns will be addressed in New Businesses by Nancy.
Hetty from Air Lines Café: wanted to inform everyone that their opening was only their “soft-opening”. They will be having a Grand-opening later. Hetty has a concern with the area behind her café and under the bridge, reaching all the way to the garden. She has had nails in her tires from parking back there. We will put a request into Public Works to look into the area and clean up if possible. Hetty stated that they do have cameras up outback and on the side facing the bridge.
Office Update: Connie 
Office updates: Audit ongoing, shooting stars out for refurbishing, winter banner samples shown and approved. 
Summer Student has completed their time and final grant report has been issued.
Summer Market (Aug.27) and Summer Night Market were a success.
Light Up CK (ongoing)
Santa Claus Parade: the date has been changed to Nov.19. We had to make sure no construction on the route we usually take; we did pre-book marching band if possible; we also looked into other ending locations with no success. The WISH Centre has been requested as a vendue.
Garbage issues downtown discussed.
Treasurer: Paul Shettell: Paul has reviewed the Financial Report. The balances are all current and in good standing. Paul informed the group that we will pay for Santa Parade this year as the situation is still unsure of what we will be able to accomplish with the Covid-19 rules and we don’t want to promise anything we can’t complete. 
Paul has spoken with Matt T from the Municipality to inform their financial group that the Audit has been at a standstill for months due to Deloitte and not the HDTC-BIA. We are still waiting on them to update their system with any requests to complete our third-party audit.
MCK Representative:  Margorie Crew informed us that the Together CK Grant will be coming up soon. Mr. Foss has developed a vaccine policy for all Council. How will this directly affect the HDTC-BIA as a committee of council?
MCK Representative:  Matt Reaume: Digital Main Street grant is still available to anyone who hasn’t already received it previously. We have new business in our downtown that may not know about it. Connie will look into it.
Patio CIP is for this year only. A few restaurants are looking into a 3-season patio. There were a few questions about the vaccine passport and what that may mean for the businesses.
Prevention Chief: Ken Labonte was unavailable as he is working with the Wheatley issue.
A motion was made to accept the Board Reports. First by Paul and second by Mike. All were in favour.

New Business: 
Paul would like the HDTC-BIA to offer our assistance if any we could do to help the Wheatley BIA. Marjorie will reach out to Melissa Hannagan to ask them if there is something we could do.
Paul and Connie are working on RetroFest 2022 and asked if anyone was available to assist with the new sponsorship package and potential sponsor.

Nancy made a request for a motion to be made that would assist with one of the CPTED issues and loitering on benches. The motion was if the cost is reasonable, when a bench needs to go out for repair, we will add a middle armrest to the bench. If cost is prohibiting, all future benches will be ordered with a middle armrest. This will avoid people from sleeping across them. Marjorie made the motion and Paul seconded it and all were in favour. Motion was passed.

Also, as part of the CPTED Nancy asked for someone to make a motion to investigate stand-alone lighting unit costs for dark alleys in our area to be more illuminated to discourage unwanted behaviour. Paul made the motion to investigate costs and Jim C. second the motion. All were in favour.

Paul made a motion to accept CK Senior Magazine cost of a full page in the next issue. In addition, the BIA will subsidize the businesses ads like we have done in the past. Marjorie seconded the motion. All were in favour. Motion passed.

An ask if the HDTC-BIA would be interested in investigating the OBIAA Expression of Interest Bid for 2023/2024. Paul informed the board that we looked into that in 2018. The cost was more than substantial to the BIA being a smaller BIA, and the timeline is the same time RetroFest would need all our resources. The request has been declined. All in Favour. No Expression of Interest for Bid will be offered.

Paul motioned to adjourn this meeting and Mike seconded it. All were in favour and the meeting was adjourned. 

Next Board Meeting: October 12, 2021
Signature of Chair:________._____________(electronic signature)

Signature of Secretary:_________.________(electronic signature)
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